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OCTOBEROCTOBER  

Concern for Welfare 

Over four hundred incidents were 
logged in October, some fifty eight 

of which involved missing persons, 

or concern for welfare. 
 

On the first day of the month, 

controllers heard 
of a young baby 

locked in a car 
parked at the 

Roaring Meg car 

park in Steve-
nage.  The controllers monitored 

the situation as the concerned 
mother, who it appeared had lost 

her car keys, was joined at the 

scene by the police, who attempted 
unsuccessfully to break the driver’s 

window to gain access to the car.  
As the baby did not appear to be 

distressed, the woman waited for 
her husband to bring a spare set of  

keys for the car from Letchworth.  

The husband duly arrived and the 

whole incident, which had lasted 

for some thirty  minutes, was con-
cluded without further mishap. 

 

Other welfare incidents involved a 

number of missing persons, and 

concern for elderly persons who 
had fallen, or who suffered from 

mental health problems.  Control-

lers assist with these incidents by 
monitoring the situation, communi-

cating with police and emergency 
services, and often by locating the 

whereabouts of the people in-

volved.   

Finally, one incident involved an act 

of kindness by a publican in Hert-

ford, who gave food to a woman 
who complained of being cold and 

hungry. Unfortunately the police 
became involved when the woman 

failed to leave the premises and 

then was later found sitting at 
length in the town bus station. The 

woman was eventually assisted to 
return to the home of some Steve-

nage residents whom she knew.  
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Further information about 

the Partnership’s CCTV sys-

tem can be found on the 

Stevenage Borough Council 

website index. 

 

Stevenage website: 

www.stevenage.gov.uk 
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Friday Night Fever 

On Friday evening the 22nd Octo-

ber, CCTV Controllers were called by 

the East Herts. police control room, 

reporting that a gang of youths were 
heading towards Bishops Stortford, 

looking for a fight. 
 

Controllers located a large group of  

youths drinking alcohol outside 
McDonalds in Bishops Stortford. A 

Police Community Support Officer 
was guided to the scene and a large 

quantity of alcohol was seized, after 

which the group headed off towards 
the station.  Controllers continued to 

monitor the gang and the police 
control room was informed of devel-

opments when the youths decided to 
return to McDonalds. Their ring 

leader picked a fight with a male 

bystander, hitting him several times 
before the police arrived at the 

scene.  The gang leader was seen 
getting into a car, which was subse-

quently stopped by the police.  He 

tried to make off on foot, but was 

quickly stopped and detained by the 
police.  The injured person, as is 

often the case, did not wish to press 
charges, but the police took the 

ringleader of the gang to the police 

station, where he was issued with a 
fixed penalty notice under Section 5 

of the Public Order Act. 
 

Police Pursuit 

This incident, captured on CCTV, 

was a 

h i g h 
s p e e d 

p o l i c e 

p u r s u i t 
a r o u n d 

S t e v e -
nage in-

volving a female driver with mental 
health problems. The driver of the 

police pursuit car became concerned 

that although she presented a dan-
ger to the public driving at speed, 

the woman was relishing the pursuit 
and that it would be safer to call it 

off, and continue to monitor the car 

from a police helicopter.   
 

The progress of the car was also 
monitored by CCTV controllers who 

used no less than seven cameras in 

following the driver’s route of circuits 
through Stevenage Old Town,  Ste-

venage Town Centre and out as far 
as the Oval neighbourhood. The 

woman, perhaps lacking the excite-
ment of a chase, eventually stopped 

the car in Ditchmore Lane, where 

she was apprehended and detained 
by the police.   The strategy of call-

ing off the road pursuit in favour of 
monitoring the driver from a helicop-

ter paid off, as no one was injured 

and the woman eventually calmed 
down and stopped the car.  The heli-

copter pilot and the CCTV controllers 
both used their own particular skills 

to monitor the speeding vehicle’s 
progress. One at the controls of the 

helicopter, and the other demon-

strating knowledge of camera posi-
tions and an anticipation of the cam-

era sequences required to keep the 
vehicle in view. 

Late Night Shopping 

Around one o’clock in the morning 

controllers were asked to locate a 

male person wearing a dressing 

gown reported to be walking 

through Hertford Town Centre.  

The person was located walking 

along Maidenhead Street and on-

wards towards Birchley Green 

where he was stopped by a police 

unit who checked the man’s story. 

Apparently, he was on his way to 

Tesco's to do some “late night” 

shopping, and so he was allowed to 

continue his journey.  Controllers 

monitored  the rather eccentri-

cally dressed gentleman until he 

disappeared into the entrance of 

Tesco's Supermarket. 

 

 

 

 
Picturesque Hertford Town 
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NOVEMBERNOVEMBER  

Car Hijack  

In the early hours of one Saturday 

morning three men hijacked a car 
and its driver in Hertford.  They 

climbed into the vehicle and ordered 

the driver to take them to Saw-
bridgeworth, otherwise they would 

smash up his car. The driver of the 
car began driving, but chanced driv-

ing straight to the local police sta-

tion!   The three men rapidly de-
camped from the car and headed 

back towards Hertford town centre.  
The police called the incident 

through to the CCTV control room 

and controllers began a search of 
Hertford town centre for the three 

men involved in the incident. The 
descriptions given matched those 

noted by CCTV controllers in an ear-
lier incident in Hertford and the con-

trollers were quick to locate the 

three men in Fore Street.  The po-
lice, now aware of the exact where-

abouts of these three criminals, 

were quick to arrest all three men 
before they left the location.  

 

Affray in Boreham-

wood 

When monitoring public CCTV cam-

eras, controllers are used to watch-
ing for the signs of impending trou-

ble signalled by crowd interactions 

and body language.  A CCTV control-
ler called on his 

experience when 
viewing a group of 

some 20 youths in 
Shenley Road, 

B o r e h a m w o o d .  

The youths had 
been drinking and the controller, 

sensing that things were about to 
get out of order, patched the camera 

images through to the Police Control 

Room.  Some of the gang of youths 
ran along the road into a taxi office, 

where a mass brawl broke out.   
Soon a call received over the Pub-

watch radio from the nearby Crown 

public house confirmed the fighting 
on the ground.  

CCTV monitored one of the doormen 

from nearby Woods Bar desperately 
trying to break up the fight, as police 

and ambulance crew arrived to deal 
with the offenders and the injured. 

One youth had been knocked uncon-

scious and others ran off when the 
police arrived.  Police were able to 

confirm that some of the youths had 
previous involvement in affrays, but 

nobody injured in the fighting 

wished to make a complaint, or act 
as a witness.  The CCTV footage 

helped to ensure the integrity of the 
actions by the doorman who tried to 

break up the fight and more gener-
ally helps protect officers going 

about their duty, against any false 

allegations.   The prompt actions by 
the CCTV controller in patching im-

ages through to the police allowed 
them to respond quickly and break 

up the affray. 

 
 

 

 
Engineers Rescued 

A public CCTV camera system, such as that oper-

ated by the Hertfordshire CCTV Partnership, has to 

be maintained to the highest standard in order to 

fulfil its role in public safety and to maintain its abil-

ity to record evidential quality images.  Our system is 

maintained by Quadrant Video Systems, who provide 

us with two dedicated full time engineers, who are 

familiar with all the equipment owned and operated 

by the Partnership.  Our engineers even featured in 

our June 2009 Newsletter, when they initiated a 

successful search for a missing child that had wan-

dered away from it’s  mother.  This month, Kevin and 

Mark are in  the news again, but this time they were 

the subject of a rescue when the cherry picker  they 

were working in to repair a camera in Bancroft 

Hitchin, became stuck up in the air for over an hour.  

Despite efforts by Town Rangers and the police the 

pair were finally returned to earth when the Fire 

Brigade were called in to help. Hertfordshire Fire & Rescue Service in Action 
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Ware Shoplifting 

Reported on Shoplink Radio by 

Boots in Ware, a male and female 

attempted unsuccessfully to shoplift 
in their store.  Within five minutes a 

second male appeared and tried to 

steal the exact same item.  The 
CCTV controller monitored the High 

Street around the shop and located 
all three individuals as they began 

transferring items concealed about 

their persons  into a Tesco Bag.  The 
police were advised of this incident 

and the group, having made their 
way to the train station, were 

stopped  by police officers and one 

of the males admitted to taking 
some items. 

  

Caught in the Act 

In the early hours of one dark Mon-

day morning a controller spotted a 

car alarm flashing in Stanstead Ab-

botts car park.  While zooming the 
camera in on a Ford Fiesta to check 

for any damage (alarms are often 

set off by the weather) he saw a 

male crawling into the car and start 
work on jump starting the ignition.  

The controller patched the camera 
images through to the police control 

room and when police arrived in 

their vehicle the thief tried to hide 
behind the cars parked nearby.  His 

moves were monitored by the con-
troller and so the police located and 

arrested the man, who put up a vio-
lent struggle and had to be trans-

ferred to a police van. 

 

DECEMBERDECEMBER  
 

Weather Report 

The beginning of December saw 

heavy snowfall disrupting travel 
throughout the country. The CCTV 

C o n t r o l 
Room, as 

ever, played 
its part in 

p r o v i d i n g 

Three Coun-
ties Radio 

with local information to broadcast 

in its daily road and traffic reports. 

The cold weather also brought a 
marked increase in the number of 

calls received by the Control Room 
‘Out Of Hours Emergency Service’. 

The service is presently operated for 
Stevenage Borough Council and en-

sures that householders can report a 

range of problems outside normal 
service hours, and have a controller 

take over ownership until the appro-
priate engineer, or service provider 

has been contacted and taken re-

sponsibility. The controller then calls 
the customer back to reassure them 

that the problem is in hand.   

On December 19th  the number of  
jobs undertaken peaked at over 

eighty, with each one requiring at 
least three telephone calls to com-

plete. Nevertheless customer satis-

faction was in evidence from the 
number of “thank you” messages 

received.  

One controller was sent a 

thank you e-mail which  

CCTV provides an out of hours alarm monitoring 

service for schools, parks and similar public places 

where access  may be restricted at certain times.  

Commercial alarm systems such as ADPRO will 

transmit alarms and CCTV images to the control 

room, over a  switched public digital network, where 

CCTV controllers will respond to the alarms, view 

images, and call key holders or the police as neces-

sary.  More often, controllers are able to challenge 

intruders using the ADPRO on-site Tannoy system, 

which usually has the desired effect of moving the 

unwanted trespassers on.     

The system  monitors open spaces and so alarms may 

also be triggered by animal movements or weather con-

ditions, nevertheless controllers follow a protocol for 

assessing and dealing with each alarm.   The control 

room deals with hundreds of alarms each month and 

thousands over the course of a year.  Alarms result in a 

number of actions including calling the police, security 

company or key holders and the Tannoy being used.  All 

alarms are logged and responses recorded and analysed 

in order to develop and maintain an efficient service. 
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concluded with the words: 

 “I had a friend at the other end of 
the phone.  Customer service at its 
very best!!” 
 

 

Down the Slippery 

Slope 

Late in the evening of December 

16th, a Controller noticed a number 

of people having trouble walking 
down the ramp from the Stevenage 

Leisure Centre to the town centre.  

Two people were seen to slip and 
fall due to the icy conditions and the 

controller immediately invoked the 
Stevenage Out Of Hours Call Out 

procedure to summon a council 
worker, who came to grit the walk-

way.  This is yet another example of 

how controllers demonstrate their 
concern for public safety by practical 

actions. 
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PCSO Injured in Fall 

on Ice 

The demands made on the emer-

gency services during 
the icy weather and 

bad road conditions 
may be gathered from 

this incident, which 

occurred around mid 
afternoon. The control 

room received a po-
lice request to monitor Shenley 

Road, Borehamwood, where a Police 

Community Support Officer had 
fallen on the ice outside the Halifax 

Bank.  The unfortunate PCSO lay 
motionless with a back injury by the 

roadside for over an hour while oth-
ers with her tried to keep her warm 

until the fire and rescue services 

arrived to get to her onto a spinal 
board. She was taken into the bank 

to keep warm until the ambulance 
arrived. 

 

 
 

Hoax 999 Calls 

As reported by The Comet newspa-

per, emergency services were inun-

dated with 999 calls over the festive 
period, with people ringing police 

and ambulance crews for non-

emergencies, or hoaxes.  There is a 
link to a relevant Hertfordshire Police  

“You Tube” video at the foot of this 
page.  

The report states that, across the 

county, calls peaked at 1,521 on 

December 29th, with 1,442 calls on 
New Years Eve and 781 on Christ-

mas Day.   CCTV controllers are of-
ten requested for their assistance by 

viewing telephone kiosks where 
abandoned, or hoax 999 calls have 

occurred. 

Hoax calls can result in a criminal 

conviction, or ultimately put some 
other genuine caller’s life at risk, 

while they wait for their call to be 
answered, or for emergency service 

to arrive. 

 

Street lights ready for Christmas in Bishops Stortford 



 

Drunk Driver Resists 

Arrest 

A call received over Pub-Link in 

Hertford, reported that a very drunk 

male was walking along Fore Street 
with car keys in his hand. 

When the man entered the car park 

by Masters House, East Herts.  Po-

lice control was informed, and 
shortly afterwards a BMW car exited 

the car park. 

The driver was identified as the sub-
ject of the Pub-Link report, as the 

car registration number now noted, 
headed off into Railway Street.  The 

cameras followed the progress of 

the vehicle through the town and 
out of view.  The vehicle was subse-

quently stopped by the police on the 
A414, where the driver who had no 

license or insurance, refused a 
breath test. 

When arrested the man became vio-

lent and additional units had to be 

called to assist.  When the man was 

                   

finally subdued he complained of a 

leg injury and requested an ambu-
lance.   

The BMW was seized and we can be 

thankful to Pub-Link, the Controllers 
and the police, that both the car and 

its driver were safely off the roads 
that night. 

OTHER ITEMSOTHER ITEMS  

Airwaves for Central 

Beds 

Central Beds now join those areas 

t h a t 

b e n e f i t 
from ac-

cess to 
the Air-

w a v e s 

R a d i o 
e m e r -

g e n c y 
s e r v i c e s 

communi-

cations system.  The system's 

unique, multi-functional handset can 
double as a digital radio and mobile 

phone in one - and will also function 
as a data terminal.  Officers can also 

talk directly to each other without 

the need to pass messages via the 
police control room. 

 
 

 

Retailers Visit Con-

trol Room 

Retailers from Borehamwood, 

Hitchin and Stevenage visited the 

CCTV Control and Monitoring Room 
where they met staff who were able 

to promote the benefits that the 
Shop-Link Radio System can provide 

for them.  When retailers join the 

scheme they are provided with  
rented radio  handsets from the ser-

vice provider, while their retailer de-
tails are recorded by the  Control 

Room for future reference. 

 

Uncharitable Acts 

CCTV Controllers had noticed that bags of 

items left outside  charity shop premises when 

they were closed, had been disappearing unac-

countably on a number of occasions.   The con-

trollers began monitoring the main charity 

shops and around ten o’clock one evening a con-

troller saw a male of Eastern European appear-

ance remove five bags of charity contributions 

from outside  Age UK in Borehamwood. The 

man put the bags into a taxi, the registration 

of which was passed to the police, and the man 

got into the passenger seat of the taxi, which 

then drove off.  The taxi was stopped by the 

police and the driver was found to have no 

driving licence, no vehicle insurance, and the 

taxi did not have a current MOT.  The driver 

was arrested and the taxi recovered.  The pas-

senger who had taken the charity bags was 

made to return them to the charity shop and 

was given a warning by the police. 

 

 

Charity shops are all about giving.  


